
624 

5 CFR Ch. I (1–1–14 Edition) § 950.102 

the direction and control of the LFCC 
and the Director. 

Solicitation means any action request-
ing money, either by cash, check or 
payroll deduction, on behalf of chari-
table organizations. 

Undesignated Funds means those con-
tributions which the contributor has 
not designated to a specific charitable 
organization(s), federation(s), or the 
International General Designation Op-
tion. 

[60 FR 57890, Nov. 24, 1995, as amended at 71 
FR 67283, Nov. 20, 2006; 73 FR 8588, Feb. 14, 
2008] 

§ 950.102 Scope of the Combined Fed-
eral Campaign. 

(a) The CFC is the only authorized 
solicitation of employees in the Fed-
eral workplace on behalf of charitable 
organizations. A campaign may be con-
ducted during a period, as determined 
by the LFCC, from September 1 
through December 15 at every Federal 
agency in the campaign community in 
accordance with these regulations. Ex-
cept as provided in this section, no 
other solicitation on behalf of chari-
table organizations may be conducted 
in the Federal workplace. Upon written 
request, the Director may grant per-
mission for solicitations of Federal em-
ployees, outside the CFC, in support of 
victims in cases of emergencies and 
disasters. Emergencies and disasters 
are defined as any hurricane, tornado 
storm, flood, high water, wind-driven 
water, tidal wave, tsunami, earth-
quake, volcanic eruption, landslide, 
mudslide, snowstorm, drought, fire, ex-
plosion, or other catastrophe in any 
part of the world. No such permissions 
will be granted for such solicitations 
during the period September 1 through 
December 15, except at the discretion 
of the Director upon a showing of ex-
traordinary circumstances. 

(b) These regulations do not apply to 
the collection of gifts-in-kind, such as 
food, clothing and toys, or to the solic-
itation of Federal employees outside of 
the Federal workplace as defined by 
the applicable Agency Head consistent 
with General Services Administration 
regulations and any other applicable 
laws or regulations. 

(c) The Director exercises general su-
pervision over all operations of the 

CFC, and takes all necessary steps to 
ensure the achievement of campaign 
objectives. Any disputes relating to the 
interpretation or implementation of 
this part may be submitted to the Di-
rector for resolution. The decisions of 
the Director are final for administra-
tive purposes. OPM has the authority 
to audit, investigate, and report on the 
administration of any campaign, the 
organization that administers the cam-
paign, and any national, international 
and local federation, federation mem-
ber or independent organization that 
participates in the campaign for com-
pliance with these regulations. The Di-
rector resolves any issues reported and 
determines sanctions or penalties, as 
warranted under § 950.603. 

(d) Heads of departments or agencies 
may establish policies and procedures 
applicable to solicitations conducted 
by organizations composed of civilian 
employees or members of the uni-
formed services among their own mem-
bers for organizational support or for 
the benefit of welfare funds for their 
members. Such solicitations are not 
subject to these regulations, and there-
fore do not require permission of the 
Director. 

[60 FR 57890, Nov. 24, 1995, as amended at 63 
FR 65637, Nov. 30, 1998; 71 FR 67283, Nov. 20, 
2006] 

§ 950.103 Establishing a local cam-
paign. 

(a) The Director establishes and 
maintains the official list of local cam-
paigns and the geographical area each 
covers. There is no prerequisite regard-
ing the Federal employee population 
needed to establish or maintain a CFC. 
However, rather than establishing or 
maintaining small campaigns, OPM en-
courages mergers and expansions of 
campaigns to promote efficiency and 
economy. 

(b) The Director establishes an LFCC 
to govern the conduct of the local CFC. 
The LFCC will, whenever possible, be 
comprised of members of local Federal 
inter-agency organizations, such as 
Federal Executive Boards, Federal Ex-
ecutive Associations, Federal Business 
Associations or, in the absence of such 
organizations, self-organized associa-
tions of local Federal officials. These 
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groups will include local Federal agen-
cy heads or their representatives. It 
may also include representatives of 
employee unions and other employee 
groups. Rotation of the LFCC Chair po-
sition among the LFCC members is en-
couraged. For continuity, each LFCC 
should appoint a Vice Chair who would 
be expected to serve at the conclusion 
of the Chair’s term. 

(c) The agency head at each Federal 
installation within a campaign area 
shall: 

(1) Become familiar with all CFC reg-
ulations, 

(2) Cooperate with the representa-
tives of the LFCC and PCFO in orga-
nizing and conducting the campaign, 

(3) Initiate official campaigns within 
their offices or installations and pro-
vide support for the campaign, and 

(4) Assure the campaign is conducted 
in accordance with these regulations. 

(d) Once a campaign has been estab-
lished, agency heads may not dis-
continue solicitation of Federal em-
ployees within their organization with-
out the written approval of the Direc-
tor. 

(e) Any change in the geographical 
boundaries of local campaigns may be 
made only upon the express written 
permission of the Director. 

(f) Each year the LFCC must estab-
lish the time period during which CFC 
solicitation may take place. The solici-
tation may not begin before September 
1 and in no event will it extend beyond 
December 15 of each year. 

(g) Current Federal civilian and ac-
tive duty military employees may be 
solicited for contributions using pay-
roll deduction, checks, money orders, 
or cash, or by electronic means, includ-
ing credit cards, as approved by the Di-
rector. Contractor personnel, credit 
union employees and other persons 
present on Federal premises, as well as 
retired Federal employees, may make 
single contributions to the CFC 
through checks, money orders, or cash, 
or by electronic means, including cred-
it cards, as approved by the Director. 
These non-Federal personnel may not 
be solicited, but donations offered by 
such persons must be accepted by the 
local campaigns. 

(h) A Federal employee whose official 
duty station is outside the geographic 

boundaries of an established CFC may 
not be solicited in that CFC. A Federal 
employee may participate in a par-
ticular CFC only if that employee’s of-
ficial duty station is located within the 
geographic boundaries of that CFC. 
This restriction may be discontinued 
upon implementation of appropriate 
electronic technology that allows re-
moval of the need for geographic re-
strictions on giving as determined by 
the Director. Upon a showing of ex-
traordinary circumstances, as deter-
mined in the sole discretion of the Di-
rector, Federal employees may con-
tribute in support of victims in cases of 
emergencies and disasters defined in 
§ 950.102(a) outside the geographic 
boundaries of their participating CFC. 
Such contributions can be check, 
money order, or cash or by electronic 
means, including credit cards, as ap-
proved by the Director, but shall not be 
made through payroll deduction. 

[60 FR 57890, Nov. 24, 1995, as amended at 71 
FR 67284, Nov. 20, 2006] 

§ 950.104 Local Federal Coordinating 
Committee responsibilities. 

(a) All members of the LFCC should 
develop an understanding of campaign 
regulations and procedures. The LFCC 
is the central point of information re-
garding the CFC among Federal em-
ployees. 

(b) The responsibilities of the LFCC 
include, but are not limited to, the fol-
lowing: 

(1) Maintaining minutes of LFCC 
meetings and responding promptly to 
any request for information from the 
Director. 

(2) Naming a campaign chairperson 
and notifying the Director when the 
chairperson changes. 

(3) Determining the eligibility of 
local organizations that apply to par-
ticipate in the local campaign. This is 
the exclusive responsibility of the 
LFCC and may not be delegated to the 
PCFO. 

(4) Ensuring that the list of charities 
determined by the Director to be na-
tionally eligible to participate in all 
local campaigns is reproduced in the 
Charity List in accordance with OPM 
instructions. 
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